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Plain language summary

The problem

•	 Many adult prisoners need social care support (help with daily tasks).
•	 Some prisoners (called ‘buddies’) help others with tasks, such as cleaning their cells and collecting meals.
•	 No research has looked into this, meaning that we do not know what different people think of peer-supported social 

care, how it works and how to measure it.

We looked at

We looked at social care peer support in prisons in England and Wales, including:

•	 What support is provided.
•	 How peer support services are used.
•	 How people feel about these services.
•	 How we could measure impact and cost of these services.

What we did

•	 We looked at existing evidence (e.g. social care information provided in prison inspectorate reports and publications 
on peer support in prisons).

•	 We spoke with 20 people in charge of these services in 18 prisons, 7 staff members, 18 ‘buddies’ and 19 prisoners 
who get help in 5 prisons.

•	 We held 7 interviews and a workshop with 13 people from different organisations (such as His Majesty’s Prison and 
Probation Service, local charities).

What we found

•	 Many prisons have ‘buddies’ who help with non-personal social care tasks (such as cleaning cells).
•	 Services vary in different prisons (e.g. due to the type of prison, and partnerships between local authorities 

and prisons).
•	 Staff, buddies and recipients liked and valued peer-supported social care, but identified issues, such as a lack of 

training for peers and staff.
•	 Peer support has benefits, such as saving staff time, skills for buddies and promoting independence for those 

receiving support.
•	 There are risks for recipients and buddies (e.g. bullying, burden and risks of being exploited).
•	 There are not enough data to tell whether services work or save money.
•	 We suggest what data need to be collected to evaluate services in future.

Conclusion

These services are well received, but to overcome challenges we need:

•	 National guidelines on how they should be used.
•	 Regular monitoring.
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RSET: The Rapid Service Evaluation Team
The Rapid Service Evaluation Team (‘RSET’), comprising health service researchers, health economists and other colleagues from University College 
London and the Nuffield Trust, have come together to rapidly evaluate new ways of providing and organising care.  We have been funded by the 
National Institute for Health and Care Research (NIHR) Health Service and Delivery Research (HS&DR) programme for five years, starting on April 
1st 2018.

RSET are completing rapid evaluations with respect to:
1. �The impact of services on how well patients do (e.g. their quality of life, how likely patients are to recover);
2. �Whether services give people the right care at the right time;
3. �Whether these services are good value for money;
4. �How changes are put into practice, and what patients, carers, and staff think about how the changes happened and whether they think the 

changes made a difference;
5. �What lessons there are for the rest of the NHS and care.
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